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Food Animal Concerns Trust appreciates the opportunity to provide feedback on drinking water
contaminants of emerging concern. Among the contaminants causing adverse effects to human
health, which lack a national primary drinking water regulation1 antibiotic resistant organisms
and their genes as well as veterinary drug residues pose an especially critical threat to public
health. Research related to drinking water contaminants should be carried out under a One
Health framework that considers human health, animal health, and environmental health
together. In many rural parts of the country, the number of food producing animals far
outnumbers the number of people, and animal wastes are not regulated like human waste. These
combined factors create the potential for significant contamination of both surface and
groundwater from food animal waste including any pharmaceuticals administered to the animals.
When developing a National Emerging Contaminant Research Initiative (NECRI), HHS should
consider the following research topics:

1. Research on antimicrobial resistant (AMR) contaminants. Specifically the impacts of
food animal production on human exposure to water contaminants of concern.

The overuse of antibiotics in animal agriculture is contributing to the development and
proliferation of antimicrobial resistance within the global food supply and is rapidly spreading
into the environment.2 This transfer of antimicrobial-resistant germs and their genetic elements
from farms and animal production facilities into water sources such as streams, rivers, and lakes
is well documented.3 In a recent study by Ya He et al, researchers found that conventional
livestock waste treatment processes do not completely remove antibiotic resistant genes. As a
result, these genes are released into soil and water environments where humans inhale or ingest
the resistant bacteria harboring these genes.4 The dissemination of antibiotic resistance through
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contaminated water may have devastating effects on public health.5 Research focused on source
contribution and transport of antibiotic resistant bacteria and antibiotic resistant genes is needed
to more fully understand the dynamics related to water contamination and food animal
production facilities. The short term and long term biological effects and associated risks of
antimicrobial resistant water contamination from animal sources must be further studied in order
to develop mitigation tools and inform methods to reduce the threat of antimicrobial resistant
human infections.

2. Risks related to veterinary drug residues as contaminants - including beta-agonists and
carbadox.

In addition to contributing to the risk of antibiotic resistance, veterinary drugs contaminating
water can also create risks to drinking water. Carbadox and its residues are recognized as known
carcinogens 6 and the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA) was
unable to determine a safe level for human consumption of residues of this drug.7 This
carcinogen was the most frequently detected pharmaceutical in a study of Minnesota lakes
(carbadox was detected in 14 of 50 sampled lakes) indicating the potential for widespread
contamination of drinking water sources.8 The beta-agonist ractopamine is a non-antibiotic
growth promoter widely used in cattle and swine 9 that has significant potential to contaminate
drinking water sources.10 These are just two of many potential drinking water contaminants from
concentrated animal feeding operations.11

3. The impact of microcystins and algal toxins on human health.

Microcystins (MCs) or cyanoginosins pose considerable ecological and public health risks. Their
potential carcinogenicity and reported adverse health effects in both humans and animals, make
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them an excellent candidate for research within the NECRI. 12 More research must be conducted
to understand exposure routes and mitigation strategies. More than 100 microcystin variants have
been discovered, and require specific water treatment methods. Therefore, the development of
new rapid, sensitive monitoring methods are becoming necessary.13 The World Health
Organization (WHO) has set a provisional guideline of 1 μg/L MCs in human's drinking water,
however, the United States has not set a drinking water regulation.14 Further research on this
critical topic may inform policy and the implementation of regulated guidelines on MCs for the
protection of public health within the United States.

4. Disparate impacts of water contamination on socio economically vulnerable populations.

Limited access to clean drinking water disproportionately impacts socioeconomically vulnerable
populations and communities of color.15 Therefore, HHS should always consider disparate
impacts on vulnerable communities and people of color when identifying research projects
related to drinking water. All four research areas - exposure, health effects, risk characterization,
and risk communication- should take into consideration vulnerable populations.  Many rural,
agriculture communities throughout the United States, and especially in California’s San Joaquin
Valley, lack access to a clean water supply. 16 Aquifers are contaminated by intensive farming
production facilities and in many communities the lack of infrastructure and implementation of
water laws affects a higher proportion of minority and lower socioeconomic status residents. 17
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The public health impacts of water contamination on these communities must be prioritized as
well as risk characterization to inform risk mitigation and risk communication.

Sincerely,

Steve Roach, Food Animal Concerns Trust

American Public Health Association 137th Annual Meeting and Exposition on Water and Public Health,
[http://apha.confex.com/apha/137am/webprogram/Paper204703.html].
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